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a. 7:05 PM Cumberland Farms Inc Underground Storage Tank License Amendment at 

2,4,6 MacArthur Blvd. 
b. 7:05 PM Pole Hearing – Verizon and Eversource to install a new pole on northeasterly 

side of Canal St. 
c. Appointment Conservation  Commission – Associate Member – Elise Leduc 
d. Appointment Community Engagement Committee – Rick Sharp 
e. Discussion and possible vote to approve the request from the Sagamore Beach Colony 

Club for a 1-Day liquor license for their annual fundraiser on 7.23.22. 
f. Discussion and possible vote to appoint Jeff Larkowski to the Road Traffic Safety 

Committee 
g. Discussion and possible vote to appoint K. Girourd as the Retiree trustee on the Other 

Post-Employment Benefits (OPEB) Trust. 
 
Chair Meier said it is too early for the first two items, so he is taking item 6.c. out of order. 
 

6.c. Appointment Conservation  Commission – Associate Member – Elise Leduc 
 

Voted: Mary Jane Mastrangelo moved, and Jared MacDonald seconded to appoint Elise Leduc as 
an associate member of the Conservation Commission for a 1-year term, expiring on June 30, 2023. 
Vote: 4-0-0. 

 
6.a. 7:05 PM Cumberland Farms Inc Underground Storage Tank License Amendment at 2,4,6 

MacArthur Blvd. 
 

Voted:  Jared MacDonald moved, and Melissa Ferretti seconded to open the public hearing.  
Vote:  Mary Jane Mastrangelo – yes, Melissa Ferretti – yes, Chair Meier – yes, Jared MacDonald 
– yes.  4-0-0. 

 
Chair Meier said that an application has been received from Cumberland Farms to amend their 
existing gasoline diesel storage license by removing two 20,000-gallon underground storage tanks 
for the storage and sale of gasoline and diesel fuel on land owned by Cumberland Farms Inc. and 
located at 2,4, and 6 MacArthur Blvd.  They are also requesting to install three 20,000-gallon tanks 
in a different location.  Chair Meier asked Doug Troyer, the Cumberland Farms representative if 
he was aware of his right under Chapter 48, section 17 as amended for appealing the decision and 
he said that he was aware.   

 
Mr. Troyer gave a little bit of history about the Cumberland Farms station and the storage tanks.  
He talked about the process of a land court case that they have been working on and that with the 
tanks being moved how it will make it safer.   Jared MacDonald asked if they have removed the 
entry into the rotary.  Mr. Troyer showed the Board the site plan, which showed the change of the 
entrance and exit around the rotary.  Mary Jane Mastrangelo asked about the routing slip and Town 
Administrator McCollem said she has it and will get it to the Board. Ms. Mastrangelo asked about 
angling the pumps and Mr. Troyer said it was determined to approve without angling the pumps to 
maintain safety and traffic control.  
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Elmer Clegg said that this has been a six-year-long project from a Planning Board perspective.  Mr. 
Clegg said that the placement of these tanks is such that there could be a gas delivery in the middle 
of the rush hour without interfering with the traffic to the pumps.  The placement of the new 
building being further back has created extra wide traffic aisles.  He said the changes over the past 
year have improved the safety and the viability of the business.   

 
Voted:  Mary Jane Mastrangelo moved, and Jared MacDonald seconded to close the public hearing.  
Vote:  Mary Jane Mastrangelo – yes, Melissa Ferretti – yes, Chair Meier – yes, Jared MacDonald 
– yes.  4-0-0. 

 
Voted:  Mary Jane Mastrangelo moved, and Jared MacDonald seconded to approve an amendment 
to the Underground Storage Tank License issued to Cumberland Farms, Inc. at 2, 4, & 6 MacArthur 
Boulevard, as presented in order to reconfigure the site and relocate the tanks.  
Vote: 4-0-0. 

 
6.b. 7:05 PM Pole Hearing – Verizon and Eversource to install a new pole on northeasterly side 

of Canal St. 
 

Ms. McCollem said that the applicant was planning to attend by Zoom.  She said she recommends 
that the Board continue this application to July 26th.  

 
 Chair Meier said that the pole hearing is open.  
 

Voted:  Jared MacDonald moved, and Mary Jane Mastrangelo seconded to continue this public 
hearing to July 26th.  
Vote: 4-0-0. 

 
6.c. Appointment Conservation  Commission – Associate Member – Elise Leduc 
 
 Previously voted. 
   
6.d. Appointment Community Engagement Committee – Rick Sharp 
 

Ms. McCollem said that Mr. Sharp was planning to attend by Zoom.  She said she has been in email 
contact with him for the past week and he is interested and excited to serve on this committee.  

 
Voted: Jared MacDonald moved, and Melissa Ferretti seconded to appoint Rick Sharp as a member 
of the Community Engagement Committee for a 1-year term, expiring on June 30, 2023. 
Vote: 4-0-0. 

  
6.e.  Discussion and possible vote to approve the request from the Sagamore Beach Colony Club 

for a 1-Day liquor license for their annual fundraiser on 7.23.22. 
 
 Ms. McCollem said that the applicant was not able to attend the meeting, and everything is in order, 

and she can recommend the request.  
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Voted: Jared MacDonald moved, and Mary Jane Mastrangelo seconded to approve the application 
for a 1-day liquor license for the Sagamore Beach Colony Club, Deanna Waldron, organizer, at the 
Fisher Tennis Courts on July 23, 2022, from 6-11 pm, as conditioned by the Police Department and 
Health Department’s comments. 
Vote: 4-0-0. 

 
6.f.  Discussion and possible vote to appoint Jeff Larkowski to the Road Traffic Safety Committee 
 

Voted: Jared MacDonald moved, and Melissa Ferretti seconded to appoint Jeff Larkowski as a 
member of the Road Traffic Safety Committee for a 1-year term, expiring on June 30, 2023. 
Vote: 4-0-0. 

 
6.g. Discussion and possible vote to appoint K. Girouard as the Retiree trustee on the Other Post-

Employment Benefits (OPEB) Trust. 
 

Voted: Mary Jane Mastrangelo moved, and Jared MacDonald seconded to appoint Karen Girouard 
as a retiree trustee of the OPEB Trust for a 1-year term, expiring on June 30, 2023 
Vote: 4-0-0. 
 

7.         Selectmen’s Business 
  

a. Discussion and possible vote to accept donations to the Library totaling $150.00. 
b. Discussion and possible vote on request from E, Gregan to hold a birthday party at BB 

Park on 7.24.22. 
c. Discussion and possible vote to approve the request of Harbor to the Bay to hold a charity 

bike ride on 9/17/22 over various Bourne roadways. 
d. FY22 Year-End Budget Transfers – presented by Finance Dept. and Town 

Administrator. 
e. Board discussion following the passage of a ballot question regarding discharge of 

radioactive water into Cape Cod Bay.  
f. Discussion of August 12 retreat agenda and authorize an outside facilitator. 
g. Discussion and possible vote to reauthorize the disposal of the Hoxie School property. 
h. Presentation of a draft schedule leading up to October 24, 2022, Town Meeting.  

 
 

7.a. Discussion and possible vote to accept donations to the Library totaling $150.00. 
 

Voted: Melissa Ferretti moved, and Mary Jane Mastrangelo seconded to accept the gifts in the 
amount of $50 from Leslie Ramler of Pocasset, and $100 from Sarina Monast of Onset, on behalf 
of the Jonathan Bourne Public Library.  
Vote: 4-0-0. 
 

7.b.  Discussion and possible vote on request from E, Gregan to hold a birthday party at BB Park 
on 7.24.22. 

 
 Ms. McCollem said the applicant has withdrawn their request.  
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7.c.  Discussion and possible vote to approve the request of Harbor to the Bay to hold a charity 

bike ride on 9/17/22 over various Bourne roadways. 
 

Ms. McCollem said that everything for this request is in order. 
 
Voted: Jared MacDonald moved, and Mary Jane Mastrangelo seconded to approve the application 
of Harbor to the Bay, Inc., David Whitman, organizer, to hold a charity bike ride on September 17, 
2022, from 8:30 AM to 1 PM, as presented and conditioned by the Police Department. 
Vote: 4-0-0. 

 
7.d  FY22 Year-End Budget Transfers – presented by Finance Dept. and Town Administrator. 
 
 Ms. McCollem said that the Finance Department was going to join the meeting by Zoom, and Erica 

Flemming is available by phone if any questions need to be answered by her.   
 
 Ms. McCollem said that these are year-end transfers between budgets.  She said that $91,000.00 of 

the appropriation will be coming from the Town Administrator’s budget and $331,028.30 will be 
coming from insurance surplus monies.   

 
Ms. McCollem said they initially were going to put the Cataumet Wastewater Treatment plant study 
into the Sewer budget, but it was correctly pointed out that it is not part of the sewer service area, 
so it is not appropriate to have the ratepayers pay for it so that $30,000.00 is coming out of the 
Town Administrator’s budget.  
 
She said that BadgeQuest is also coming out of the Town Administrator’s budget. Legal is an 
estimate at this point to just get through any outstanding items that would be coming along that 
have not yet been billed.  She said that with Facilities, Buildings and Grounds, there were some air 
conditioning issues, so money needs to be moved to cover those issues that happened in June. She 
also said that the Police overtime is to bring the officers in so that they all meet their requirements 
for their training hours and for the firefighters, there was a settlement of the contract and overtime.  
She also said that for Inspections, some temporary staff was brought in due to another employee 
being out for medical issues.  
 
Ms. McCollem said that regarding Civil Defense, they had applied for CARES Act funding for the 
message boards, and it was not approved, and the Town had already committed to purchasing them, 
so this is a transfer to allow the Town to make good on that purchase. She said that Public Works 
is an estimate of funds that they would like to transfer to hold due to the October storms’ costs. She 
said that the debt is an increased payment to pay off a note quicker. She said regarding interest, 
there was an abatement made and the Town is responsible for interest due on that abatement, by 
law.  
 
Ms. Mastrangelo said that there seems to be a surplus with Health Insurance often, and she would 
like it kept in mind for budgeting.  Chair Meier asked if there would be a health insurance holiday, 
and Ms. McCollem said that she plans to speak with the Finance Director about it.  
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Voted: Mary Jane Mastrangelo moved, and Melissa Ferretti seconded to approve the year-end 
budget transfers as presented by the Town Administrator. 
Vote: 4-0-0. 

  
 Ms. Mastrangelo asked if there would be any reserve funds transfers and Ms. McCollem said yes, 

there will be, and they will go to the Finance Committee on the 11th.  
 
7.e.  Board discussion following the passage of a ballot question regarding discharge of radioactive 

water into Cape Cod Bay.  
 
 Chair Meier said that Senator Susan Moran has been the leader of this at her level, as well as with 

the leaders of the Town of Plymouth.   Chair Meier said that the Town voted to support the ban and 
he suggested that the Town send a letter to DEP and NEPA.  Ms. Mastrangelo said they should 
follow up with a ballot question and write a letter that follows the directive of the ballot question. 
Ms. McCollem said she will draft something for the Board to review.  

 
7.f.  Discussion of August 12 retreat agenda and authorize an outside facilitator. 
 

Chair Meier said that Judith Froman wrote a letter to the Board saying that she recommends that 
the Town Administrator hire a facilitator for the retreat, and she listed her recommended topics for 
the agenda, which Chair Meier read aloud. Chair Meier said that he has no problem with what Ms. 
Froman said in her letter about the processes for the retreat, however, Ms. Mastrangelo said that 
she has some concerns about the process that Ms. Froman laid out.  She said that she feels the 
purpose of a retreat is to build a consensus of the Board through discussion on what the focus areas 
need to be.  She said some direction from the Board is probably the most valuable thing that should 
be done at this retreat to aid the Town Administrator in the issues that she has identified.  They 
should talk about how these issues relate to the strategic plan.  She also feels that the retreat is the 
starting point.   

 
Mr. MacDonald said that he agrees with Ms. Mastrangelo and feels that it would be good for Ms. 
McCollem to give the Board an idea of what she sees going forward, and to have the Board join in 
and offer various views. He said that it probably is not a good idea for the Board to send all of their 
ideas to Ms. McCollem and have her prioritize that list. He feels that the Board should have their 
lists and bring them to the meeting, and it would be good to have an idea of what Ms. McCollem’s 
thoughts are before the retreat.  He also thinks the Charter is a good topic to have within the retreat.  

 
Ms. Mastrangelo said that they also need to talk about the goals of the evaluation of the Town 
Administrator.   
 
Ms. McCollem said that the ideas that Mr. MacDonald and Ms. Mastrangelo talked about would 
be extremely helpful.  She said if she were to have the priorities of what the Board wants to see 
accomplished this year, it would give her the backup and the authority to let groups know where 
her focus lies.  She said she will give them a brief list of what she feels is needed to be done.  

 
Voted: Mary Jane Mastrangelo moved, and Jared MacDonald seconded to authorize the Town 
Administrator to procure the services of a facilitator for the Board’s August 12 retreat. 
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Vote: 4-0-0. 
 

7.g. Discussion and possible vote to reauthorize the disposal of the Hoxie School property. 
 

Chair Meier said that this is to ask the Town Administrator to update, revise and reissue the March 
2013 RFP of the disposition of real property at the Hoxie Grammar School. Ms. McCollem said 
that this is one of her priorities.  She wants to know if the Board would want to place any minimums 
or discretionary restrictions on the bids.  She said she would put together a draft of an RFP and 
send it to the Board. There was some discussion about the RFP and the parking lots at the school.  

 
Voted: Jared MacDonald moved, and Mary Jane Mastrangelo seconded to authorize the Town 
Manager to update, revise, and reissue the March 2013 RFP for the Disposition of Real Property 
for the Ella F. Hoxie Grammar School at 30 Williston Road. 
Vote: 4-0-0. 

 
7.h. Presentation of a draft schedule leading up to October 24, 2022, Town Meeting.  
 

Ms. McCollem said that the schedule that she gave the Board is a starting point for their review.   
She asked that they let her know if anything is missing so she can fit it into the schedule. She said 
that she will keep revising the schedule and keep giving it to the Board.  

 
8.      Town Administrator 
 a.  Mass Trails grant announcement of $499,000.00. 
 b. “The VOTES Act” 
 c.  Staffing update 
 
8.a.   Mass Trails grant announcement of $499,000.00. 
 

Ms. McCollem said that the credit goes to Tim Lydon for this grant.  She said this grant will allow 
the design to proceed quickly for phases 1 and 4.  She said that as things progress, there will be 
updates from Tim Lydon.  She said that they are extremely happy to receive these funds from the 
State.  

 
 
 
8.b.  “The VOTES Act” 
  

Ms. McCollem said that the legislation has passed and has been signed by the governor which 
changes the voting process a little bit by codifying many of the COVID changes that everyone 
experienced, especially by early voting and voting by mail. She said that the schedule is awkward 
this year due to the holiday for the next primary.  Ms. Ferretti said it seems as though the process 
has been more streamlined due to the changes.  
 

8.c.   Staffing update 
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Ms. McCollem said that she did not put on the agenda tonight to appoint the Community Service 
Officer.  She said she just got the name from the Police Department tonight. She asked that the 
Board allow her to put Mitchell K. Eldridge.   in place and put a confirmation vote on the next 
agenda.  Chair Meier asked Ms. McCollem to schedule a quick Zoom meeting for this Friday at 
noon for the vote.   
 
Ms. McCollem said that Elisa Zarcaro started as the Human Resources Director.  She said that they 
are making strides with the IT Director position for Robert Przewozeny.  She said the Police Chief 
assessment center will be held next week. She said that there is an internal Sergeant promotion in 
the Police Department.  A finalist has been identified for the Assistant Town Planner position and 
references are being checked currently.  The position of Assistant Library Director has been posted. 
There was another resignation in the Clerk’s office and a good candidate has been identified for the 
office.    

 
9.       Minutes of 4/26/22 (joint with Board of Sewer Commissioners) 
 

Ms. Mastrangelo asked that the minutes be amended to add the Board of Sewer Commissioner’s 
names and positions under the Board of Selectmen’s names and positions.  

 
Voted:  Mary Jane Mastrangelo moved, and Jared MacDonald seconded to approve the minutes of 
April 26, 2022, as amended for the Board of Selectmen. 
Vote: 3-0-1.  Melissa Ferretti abstained. 

10.        Correspondence  
 

Melissa Ferretti read aloud the correspondence: 
 

o 4 Letters from DEP.  
o Letter from HNTB Corporation (MassDOT’s consultant) regarding Scenic Highway. 
o Xfinity channel update. 

 
These are all on the Town’s website. 
 

 
11.        Committee Reports 
 

Ms. Mastrangelo asked Chair Meier to pencil in a tentative date for the public meeting for the 
CWMP on Tuesday, August 9th.   

  
Chair Meier said that there was a Wastewater  Building Committee meeting and the next meeting 
in a few months will be to close out the project. He said it has been a very successful project.  

 
12.   Other Business 
 

Chair Meier said that the parade on the Fourth of July was great, and he thanked all who ran it and 
supported it.  
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13.   Next Meeting – Friday at Noon and then July 26, 2022 
   

14.        Adjourn 
     
Voted:  Jared MacDonald moved, and Melissa Ferretti seconded to adjourn. 
Vote: 4-0-0. 
 
This meeting of the Bourne Board of Selectmen was adjourned at 8:28 PM. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 

Kim Johnson, Recording Secretary 

 

























































































































 
 

Harbor to the Bay, INC. 
BOX 990243 Boston, MA 02199 

  www.harbortothebay.org 

 

 
June 1, 2022 
 
Maria Simone 
Town Administrator’s Office 
Town of Bourne 
508.759.0600 x1304 
msimone@townofbourne.com 
 
sent via email 
 
I am pleased to let you know that on Saturday, September 17, 2022, we are planning the 20th Harbor to 
the Bay Ride as a full ride after 2 years of virtual events.  We request permission to ride through Bourne 
as part of our annual charity bike ride.  This will be our 20thth year coming through Bourne and we 
graciously thank you for your cooperation in previous years. 
 
Harbor to the Bay INC., is a 501(C)3 non-profit organization, incorporated in the Commonwealth of 
Massachusetts.  Its members are local men and women, committed to deliver 100% of rider received 
pledges to our four designated beneficiaries: The AIDS Support Group of Cape Cod, AIDS Action 
Committee, Community Research Initiative and Fenway Health.  Since its beginning, Harbor to the Bay 
has raised over $6,200,000 for these four exceptional organizations.  
 
The ride, which begins in Boston at 6:00AM and ends in Provincetown by 700PM, involves a total of 
approximately 200 riding through Bourne in between 10:00AM and 1:00PM. The route through Bourne 
will be as follows: State Road from Plymouth across meeting house lane into the rest area before 
the Sagamore Bridge.  As usual, we will have a pitstop in the rest area near the former Friendly’s. 
From there, the riders will walk their bikes over the bridge onto Cranberry Highway to South 
Sandwich Rd into Sandwich. 
 
Please feel free to contact one of us at the numbers below with any questions. 
 
Thank you again for your support! 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
James Morgrage  David Whitman 
 
 
Jim Morgrage   David Whitman 
Director    Committee Member 
617-320-7202   617-901-6818 
Jim@clubcafe.com  dwhitman@harbortothebay.org  
 
 
Included:  Event Notification Form, Fact Sheet, 501(C)3 form, Route Map 
 
 



Harbor to the Bay, Inc., P.	O.	Box	990243, Boston,	MA	02199 
Telephone:	617-320-7202	or	www.harbortothebay.org  	

 

 
 

Dedicated to the memory of community leader & philanthropist 
Michael A. Tye, United Liquors Corp. 

________ 
 

Fact Sheet 
 
What: Harbor to the Bay is a one-day bike ride from Boston (or the 

Sagamore bridge) to Provincetown to raise vital funds for 4 AIDS/HIV 
agencies in the Boston area and Cape Cod. 

 

When:  Saturday, September 17, 2022 
 

Where: 125 miles from Boston to Provincetown, or 68 miles from the 
Sagamore Bridge to Provincetown. 

 

Who: Harbor to the Bay, Inc. is a 501(C) 3 not-for-profit organization 
incorporated in the Commonwealth of Massachusetts.  Its members 
are local individuals, participants in past AIDS bicycle fundraising, 
and friends, committed to deliver 100% of rider pledges to our four 
beneficiaries.    

 

Why: H2B founders experienced participating in lavishly produced AIDS 
charity cycling events where production costs outweighed funds 
going to beneficiaries. They determined that committed volunteers 
could produce an event with limited production costs that results in 
100% of participant-raised funds going to the four beneficiaries (See 
pages 2 and 3.) Harbor to the Bay has no paid staff. 

 

Costs: Operating expenses of the ride will be met by rider and crew 
registration fees, and by corporate and individual sponsorships, both 
in-kind and monetary.  

   

Our Mission: To organize a grass-roots event, supported by a dedicated group of 
individuals who want to ride or crew and make a difference in our 
community.  

 

Sponsors: Club Café Boston, The Ray Tye Medical Aid Foundation, Webster 
Bank, Bay Windows, The Boatslip Resort, The Harbor Hotel, Tin Pan 
Alley, Bread and Roses Bakery and many more. 

 

Information: For further information, please visit www.harbortothebay.org; or 
contact Jim Morgrage at 617-320-7202 or David Whitman at          
617-901-6818 
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Telephone:	617-320-7202	or	www.harbortothebay.org  	

 

 
 

Our Beneficiaries: 
 
Fenway Health, (FH) has been serving the diverse neighborhood of Fenway and Greater 

Boston since 1971 with the mission of enhancing the well-being of the LGBTQIA+ 
community and all people through access to the highest quality health care, 
education, research and advocacy. Since their diagnosis of the first case of AIDS in 
New England in 1981, Fenway Health has become an international leader in the 
fight against HIV and AIDS. Fenway offers a variety of programs and services, 
including prevention, education, testing and screening, primary care and counseling, 
and management, for both HIV-negative and HIV-positive individuals and their loved 
ones. Additional programs assist with the medical, social, financial, and legal 
aspects of a diagnosis. Fenway is the largest provider of free anonymous HIV testing 
in New England, administering over 12,000 antigen/antibody tests per year and 
triaging 100% of individuals who test positive into care. Fenway Health is the largest 
provider of outpatient services in New England, caring for more than 2000 individuals 
living with HIV each year. Learn more at: https://fenwayhealth.org/ 

 
 
The AIDS Support Group of Cape Cod (ASGCC), founded in 1983, was one of the first 

AIDS service organizations in the United States. ASGCC saves lives through 
prevention, education, and life-sustaining services that address public health crises 
to build healthy communities across Cape Cod and the Islands.  ASGCC’s medical 
case management services, transportation, housing assistance, and access to food 
and nutrition helps over 350 people living with HIV/AIDS.  Its prevention and 
screening programs reach nearly 100,000 people annually.  ASGCC’s overdose 
prevention education and Narcan training has prepared over 2700 citizen 
responders, including health service providers, first responders and law enforcement 
officers.  Learn more at: www.asgcc.org  
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Community Research Initiative (CRI) is an independent, nonprofit, community-based 

organization dedicated to leading the way in HIV/AIDS and hepatitis C (HCV) clinical 
research and ensuring access to lifesaving HIV medications and health insurance 
coverage for those in need. 

  
Since 1989, CRI has conducted life-changing clinical research and contributed 
critical building blocks of research data that resulted in the FDA approval of nearly 
all currently available HIV medications. CRI's researchers have presented key, 
groundbreaking data at national and international conferences, disseminating study 
results for these HIV drugs to researchers, advocates, medical providers, and 
people living with HIV across the world. As a result, nearly all people with HIV who 
have access to these drugs can live a normal life span. 
  
As the administrator of the Massachusetts Infectious Disease Drug Assistance 
Program (IDDAP), CRI plays a vital role in helping people in Massachusetts access 
critical, lifesaving medications and health insurance coverage in an affordable 
manner.  
  
CRI has taken this finely tuned expertise and began investigating other infectious 
diseases including hepatitis C. CRI has also explored other novel research 
endeavors, including conducting survey research and bringing HIV and HCV clinical 
expertise into new settings, such as a substance abuse disorder clinic. Learn more 
at: https://crine.org 
 

 
AIDS Action Committee, (AAC) of Massachusetts is the state’s leading provider of 

prevention and wellness services for people vulnerable to HIV infection. It provides 
services to one in six people in Massachusetts living with an HIV diagnosis. These 
services include HIV counseling and testing; needle exchange; mental health 
counseling; housing assistance; and legal services. AIDS Action works to prevent 
new HIV infections, support those affected by HIV, and tackle the root causes of 
HIV/AIDS by educating the public and health professionals about HIV prevention 
and care; and advocating for fair and effective HIV/AIDS policy at the city, state, and 
federal levels. Founded in 1983, AIDS Action Committee of Massachusetts is New 
England’s first and largest AIDS service organization. Learn more at: www.aac.org 

 













Town of Bourne
Budget and Reserve Fund Transfers

FY22 Year End

In accordance with MGL c 44 § 33B, it is requested that the following budget transfers be made effective June 30, 2022:

Account Description GL # Increase Decrease Notes
Other Contracted Services 01-999-100-123-5200-5294-999-99 30,000 00$           -$                     EP contract - Cataumet WWTF
Other Contracted Services 01-999-100-123-5200-5294-999-99 30,000 00             -                       Badgequest
Legal 01-999-100-151-5200-5350-999-99 15,000 00             -                       Estimate via email
Facilities-R&M Bldgs & Grounds 01-999-100-197-5200-5240-999-99 30,000 00             -                       Increased costs for supplies & Maintenance
Police OT 01-999-200-210-5100-5130-999-99 30,500 00             -                       Mandatory training & Overtime
Salaries - Firefighters 01-999-200-220-5100-5114-999-99 203,000 00           -                       Fire Retro& Overtime
Salaries - Inspections 01-999-200-240-5100-5112-020-99 10,750 00             -                       Staffing
Civil Defense 01-999-200-291-5400-5430-999-99 27,500 00             -                       Message Boards - Denied CARES
Public Works 01-999-400420-5400-5294-009-99 20,000 00             -                       Estimate 
Debt 01-999-700-714-5900-5910-999-99 24,951 48             -                       Nuovo Rd
Interest Expense 01-999-700-759-5900-5925-999-99 326 82                  -                       Int on refund due to abatement
Contractual Reserve 01-999-100-123-5100-5146-999-99 -                        91,000 00            Appropriation in TA budget
Health Insurance 01-999-900-937-5700-5790-999-99 -                        331,028 30          Insurance surplus

422,028.30$         422,028.30$        





OFFICE OF THE GOVERNOR 
COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS 

  STATE HOUSE   BOSTON MA 02133 
(617) 725-4000 

 

 

          
 
          June 28, 2022 

 
Timothy Lydon 
Town of Bourne 
24 Perry Avenue 
Buzzards Bay, MA 02532 
 
Dear Mr. Lydon, 
   
Congratulations! I am pleased to notify you that Bourne Rail Trail Phases 1 and 4 has been awarded a 
2022 MassTrails Grant in the amount of $499,000. Thank you for your commitment towards the 
enhancement of trails and trail access in your community. We look forward to working with you on this 
important project! 
  
Your project was one of 167 submitted proposals requesting over $24.8 million during the grant 
application period. This year, 81 projects will receive awards totaling $11.4 million. 
 
You will be receiving further instructions and information regarding your MassTrails Grant in the coming 
days. If your project has been awarded with conditional aspects, that information can be found in Section 
1 of your project’s Grant Agreement. The Grant Agreement will be sent to you as part of the contract and 
fiscal document packet to be completed.  
 
If you have any questions or would like to notify us of any changes to your grant project, please contact 
Amanda Lewis, MassTrails Program Manager, at 617-645-8314 or amanda.lewis@mass.gov.  
 
 
    Governor Charles D. Baker              Lt. Governor Karyn E. Polito 



 

The Commonwealth of Massachusetts 

William Francis Galvin, Secretary of the Commonwealth 

Elections Division 

 

One Ashburton Place, Room 1705, Boston, Massachusetts 02108 • (617) 727-2828 

Election Advisory #22-01 
Changes to State Election Laws 

 
 

June 23, 2022 

 
The purpose of this Advisory is to familiarize local election officials with changes to state 
election laws that will impact the 2022 State Primaries and State Election, as well as upcoming 
local elections. 
 
This Advisory includes a first-glance summary of changes that will directly affect how you, as a 
local election official, will carry out your duties. Additional information and specifics will be 
provided in the coming weeks and months, as different aspects of the new law go into effect 
and as new regulations are promulgated. 
 

The VOTES Act 
On June 22, 2022, an election reform law titled “The VOTES Act” was signed into law. Among 
other things, the VOTES Act makes several of the temporary changes from the pandemic 
permanent, so many of these policies and procedures will be familiar to those of you 
administering elections in 2020. The new law also makes the absentee voting process and early 
voting by mail processes consistent.  
 

Voter Registration Deadlines 
Beginning July 22, 2022, the voter registration deadline for all elections and town meetings will 
be 10 calendar days before the date of the meeting or election.  
 
Local election officials will still be required to hold in-person registration sessions on the last 
day to register to vote, which for any Tuesday election will now be a Saturday, but the 
registration session will end at 5 p.m. instead of 8 p.m. 
 
For cities and towns with more than 1,500 voters, the registration session must be held from 9 
a.m. until 5 p.m. For towns with fewer than 1,500 voters, the registration session must be held 
from 9 a.m. until 11 a.m. and from 3 p.m. until 5 p.m. 
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Poll Worker Appointments 
Effectively immediately, there is additional flexibility for the appointment of poll workers. 
 
If, six weeks before an election, it is determined that there are not enough election officers 
appointed, the appointing authority (board of selectmen, city council, board of election 
commissioners) may appoint poll workers without regard to political party affiliation, voter 
registration status, residence, or inclusion on a list from a local party committee. 
 
If, three weeks before an election, there are still not enough poll workers appointed, the clerk 
will be able to fill vacancies by appointing any competent person, without regard to party, 
residence, or a list from a local party committee. 
 
Further, you now have the option to eliminate the use of a check-out table if you choose to do 
so. If you do not use a check-out table, however, you must still have a poll worker stationed at 
the ballot box. 
 
If poll workers are appointed without regard to party affiliation, the inspectors at the check-in 
table (and check-out, if used) cannot be of the same political party. If poll workers are 
appointed from lists from the parties, the inspectors must be of different political parties.  
 
Police Officer Assignments 
Effective immediately, the law regarding assignment of police officers at polling places is 
amended to require the board of selectmen, town council, or city council to assign police 
officers and constables to polling places. Previously, this was the responsibility of the chief of 
police.  
 
Since this change is taking effect before the primaries, you will need to communicate with your 
selectmen or council to make sure they detail officers at a summer meeting before September. 
 

Vote by Mail 
Effective immediately, early voting by mail must be available for all state elections, state 
primaries, and presidential primaries.  
 
Early voting by mail is also required for all local elections and preliminaries, unless the city or 
town opts out. In order to opt out of Vote by Mail for a local election, the selectmen, city 
council, or town council must hold a public hearing and public roll call vote to NOT allow Vote 
by Mail no later than 45 days before the date of the election. Cities and towns cannot opt out 
of Vote by Mail for a local election if the election is happening on the same day as a state 
election, state primary, or presidential primary. 
 
Applications 
As in 2020, the Elections Division will be mailing Vote by Mail applications at least 45 days 
before every regular state primary, state election, and presidential primary. The applications 
will be sent to everyone registered to vote by the 60th day before the election who has not 
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already applied for a ballot. The applications will be pre-addressed to the local election office 
and postage pre-paid. 
 
Unlike previous years, family members are now allowed to request an early Vote by Mail ballot 
on a voter’s behalf, as they currently can with absentee ballots. Similarly, family members are 
now permitted to return an early Vote by Mail ballot for the voter as well. 
 
Applications to Vote by Mail must be posted every city and town website, as well as on the 
Secretary of the Commonwealth’s website.  
 
Any form of written communication requesting a ballot is sufficient. Applications may be signed 
electronically, as long as the signature is written in substantially the same manner as a hand-
written signature. 
 
Effective immediately, you are required to include Vote by Mail applications with all 
acknowledgement notices sent to any new voter or anyone who has changed their address. 
Note that unlike 2020, these applications must be sent all year round, and not only to voters 
who register or move after the statewide application mailing has been sent.  
 
Online Portals 
The Elections Division will also be required to establish an online ballot request portal for voters 
to use to request their ballots online. The law states that a wet signature cannot be required for 
this portal. Additional information on the portal will be provided after the Secretary’s 
Information Technology Division is able to examine the requirements in the law. 
 
A portal for UOCAVA voters to request their ballots and submit ballots electronically will also be 
required, though that part of the law does not go into effect this year. More information on 
that will be provided after the 2022 elections. 
 
Application Deadlines 
The deadline to receive a request for any ballot (early or absentee) to be mailed is now 5 
business days before the election. A business day is any weekday that is not a legal holiday, so 
this will typically fall one week before Election Day. 
 
For the September 6th State Primary, because Labor Day is not a business day, the deadline for 
you to receive vote by mail applications is 5 p.m. Monday, August 29th.  
 
For the November 8th State Election, the deadline for you to receive vote by mail applications is 
5 p.m. Tuesday, November 1st. 
 
No ballots can be mailed to any voter whose application has not been received by 5 p.m. on the 
5th business day before the election. Remember, however, that in-person early voting is still 
available until the Friday before the election for applicable elections and in-person absentee 
voting is still available until noon on the day before the election (if that day isn’t a holiday). 
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Additionally, voters admitted to a health care facility after 12pm on the 7th day before the 
election can request a hand-delivered absentee ballot up until the close of polls. 
 
Accessible Vote by Mail 
Effective immediately, voters who have a disability which prevents them from being able to 
independently mark a paper ballot are allowed to request a reasonable accommodation. 
Additional information on accessible voting by mail will be forthcoming.  
 
Ballot Envelopes 
Return ballot envelopes (AV-8s) for state primaries, state elections, and presidential primaries 
are now pre-addressed and postage pre-paid.  
 
This means that any AV-8 return ballot envelopes provided by this office need to be printed 
specifically for your community. It will be very important for you to be aware of your inventory 
and provide as much notice as possible to the Elections Division if you are running low.   
 
Ballot Return 
For most elections, all ballots will still have to be returned by close of polls on Election Day. 
Beginning with the 2022 State Election, ballots will be able to arrive up to 3 days after Election 
Day for biennial state elections only. This means that ballots mailed from inside the country can 
be counted if they are postmarked by Election Day and received by 5 p.m. on the Friday after 
Election Day. Again, this is only for biennial state elections, which are the November federal 
elections held in even-numbered years.  
 
This year, because the Friday after the election is a holiday, the deadline for ballots to be 
received is 5 p.m. on Saturday, November 12th. We realize this deadline creates logistical issues 
and we are in the process of exploring our options. More information will be provided as soon 
as we have it. 
 
Ballots returned by hand, to a drop box, or electronically still need to be received by your office 
by close of polls on Election Day for all elections. 
 
Ballot Processing 
Similar to 2020, you now have the option of advance removing ballots from their envelopes and 
advance depositing ballots into the tabulator or ballot box ahead of Election Day. All ballot 
removal and depositing before Election Day will still need to happen in public sessions. The 
Elections Division will be issuing regulations, likely similar to those used in 2020, on advance 
processing and more information will be provided when that happens. 
 
Deceased Voters 
Since ballots will begin to be processed before Election Day, the law prohibiting counting the 
ballot of anyone who dies before Election Day has been repealed. A voter’s ballot can be 
counted as long as the voter was alive when it was cast, which means as of the postmark date 
or when it was hand-delivered or deposited into a drop box.  
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In-Person Early Voting 
In-person early voting must now be offered for all regular state primaries, state elections, and 
presidential primaries.  It must also be offered for special elections and primaries to fill 
vacancies for U.S. Senate or Congress. In-person early voting must also be held for any 
municipal elections being held on the same day as one of the above listed elections. 
 
In-Person Early Voting Dates 
In-person early voting for biennial state elections must be held from the 17th day through the 
4th day before the election. In 2022, the early voting period for the November 8th State Election 
will begin on Saturday, October 22nd and end on Friday, November 4th. 
 
Early voting for state and presidential primaries will begin on the 10th day before the primary 
and end on the 4th day before the primary. Early voting for the September 6th State Primary will 
begin on Saturday, August 27th (the same day as the voter registration deadline) and end on 
Friday, September 2nd. 
 
In-Person Early Voting Hours 
The requirements for early voting hours have changed to require weekend hours and set 
standards for weekday hours. Please note that these are minimum hours and you can always 
increase the in-person early voting hours.  
 
On weekends, the number of hours you must be open depends on the number of registered 
voters in your community. The required minimum hours for weekends are: 
 
Number of Voters Required Weekend Early Voting Hours 

0 - 4,999  At least 1 day per weekend 
At least 2 hours each day you are open 
At least 4 hours total each weekend 

5,000 – 24,999 At least 1 day per weekend 
At least 3 hours per day you are open 
At least 6 hours total each weekend 

25,000 – 39,999 At least 4 hours each weekend day 

40,000 – 74,999 At least 6 hours each weekend day 

75,000+ At least 8 hours each weekend day 
 
For weekdays, the required minimum early voting hours will vary depending on the size of your 
community and at what point it is during the in-person early voting period. By default, the early 
voting hours are during your regular business hours; however, your city council, board of 
selectmen, or town council may have the option to limit early voting hours on certain days, if 
your community is small enough.  
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The required weekday early voting hours are: 
 
 
Number of Voters Required Weekday Early Voting Hours 

0 - 4,999  At least 25% of regular business hours 

5,000 – 39,999 Primary: Regular business hours 
 
State Election: 
Week 1: at least 50% of regular business hours 
Week 2: Regular business hours 

40,000+ During your regular business hours 
 
 
In order to limit your early voting hours, your board of selectmen, city council, or town council 
will need to vote to do so at a public meeting held no later than 20 days before early voting 
begins. For the November 8, 2022 State Election, the deadline to take that vote is Sunday, 
October 2, 2022. 
 
Early Voting Locations 
Minor changes have been made to the law regarding the designation of early voting sites. As 
has been the case previously, your local election office is the default early voting site in your 
community. If your office is determined to be unsuitable or inaccessible, the registrars must 
vote to hold early voting in a different location. You can also designate additional early voting 
locations, which must also be accessible. 
 
When assigning early voting sites, your city or town must now consider, to the extent feasible, 
diverse geographic locations and whether the sites would have an impact on access to the polls 
on the basis of race, national origin, disability, income, or age. Unlike the assignment of polling 
places in 2020, no written report on the impact of the early voting locations is required. 
 
Your early voting sites must be designated no later than 2 weeks before early voting begins.  
 
Notice Requirements 
You will also need to publish notice of the locations and schedule for early voting at least 5 
business days before early voting begins and at least once during the early voting period.  
 
Notice must be posted: in your office or on the city/town bulletin board; in any other public 
building considered necessary; on the city/town’s website; and on the Secretary’s website. 
Remember, you need to enter your hours and locations into VRIS (or notify the Elections 
Division by email, if that VRIS screen is locked) for them to be posted on our website. 
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The deadlines for early voting posting for 2022 are: 
 

State Primary 
Designate Early Voting sites & schedule: Saturday, August 13, 2022 
Post 1st Notice: Monday, August 22, 2022 
Post 2nd Notice: August 27 – September 2 

 
State Election 
Designate Early Voting sites & schedule: Saturday, October 8, 2022 
Post 1st Notice: Monday, October 17, 2022 
Post 2nd Notice: October 22 – November 4 

 
Local Elections 
For local elections, cities and towns may choose to have in-person early voting. To opt-in to 
early voting for local elections, at least two registrars need to recommend it, and the board of 
selectmen, town council, or city council must then vote to authorize in-person early voting.  
 
The vote to opt-in to early voting must take place no later than 5 days before early voting 
would begin, and must include the early voting schedule. Early voting can begin no earlier than 
the 17th day before the election or preliminary and can end no later than 2 business days before 
the election. Early voting for local elections default to your usual business hours, unless the 
vote specifies otherwise. 
 
Sites for early voting for local elections will be designated by the clerk. The location(s) and early 
voting schedule must be posted no less than 48 weekday hours before early voting begins. 
 
150 Foot Rule 
Beginning with early voting for the September 6th State Primary, the 150 foot rule prohibiting 
campaigning around polling places will be extended to early voting sites as well. This means 
that there shall be no campaigning for or against a candidate or question on the ballot for that 
election within 150 feet of the entrance to the early voting site during voting hours. Signature 
gathering of any kind will also be prohibited during the voting hours. 
 

Jail-Based Voting 
While voters who are incarcerated for a reason other than a felony conviction can already vote 
by absentee ballot, the new law contains provisions to make voting easier for those who are 
incarcerated, including adding requirements to correctional facilities to distribute information. 
Changes to jail-based voting take effect at the beginning of 2023 and more information will be 
provided after the 2022 elections. 
 

Automatic Voter Registration 

Beginning on January 1, 2023, applicants at the RMV will no longer have the option to opt out 
of automatic voter registration. Instead, the RMV will be required to transmit the names and 
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addresses of all eligible citizen applicants to local election officials for voter registration 
purposes. 
 
Applicants who are automatically registered to vote will now be allowed to decline registration 
only after receiving the acknowledgment notice you send to them. 
 



Board of Selectmen 
& 

Sewer Commissioners 
Minutes of Tuesday, April 26, 2022 

Bourne Veterans’ Community Center 
Buzzards Bay, MA 

 
TA Marlene McCollem 
 

Board of Selectmen 

Peter Meier 
George Slade, Clerk 
Judy Froman  
Mary Jane Mastrangelo, Chair 
Jared MacDonald, Vice Chair 
 
 

Others:  Gary Maloney, Shawn Patterson, and Paul D’Angelo. 
 
7:00  PM Call Public Session to Order in Open Session 
 
Chair Mastrangelo called the meeting of the Sewer Commissioners to order. 
 
Chair Meier called the meeting of the Board of Selectmen to order. 
 
1. Moment of Silence to recognize our Troops and our public safety personnel. 

 

2. Salute to the Flag.   
 

3. Vision:  Bourne is a proud community that embraces change while respecting the rich heritage of the 
town and its villages. It is a municipality based on strong fiscal government with a durable economy 
that recognizes the rights of all citizens, respects the environment, especially the coastal areas of the 
community and the amenities that it affords. Bourne embraces excellent education, and offers to citizens 
a healthy, active lifestyle. 

 

4. Mission:  Bourne will maximize opportunities for social and economic development while retaining 
an attractive, sustainable, and secure coastline and environment for the enjoyment of residents and 
visitors. Through responsible and professional leadership and in partnership with others, Bourne will 
strive to improve the quality of life for all residents living and working in the larger community. 

 

5. Public Comment on Non-Agenda Items  
a. Public comments are allowed for up to a total of 12 minutes at the beginning of each meeting. Each 
speaker is limited to 3 minutes for comment. Based on past practice, members of the Board are not 
allowed to comment or respond.  
 

6. Joint Meeting with Board of Selectmen – The Board of Sewer Commissioners will sit jointly as the 
Board of Selectmen to discuss Town and Sewer priorities for American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) 
Funding. 













 
 

Selectmen’s Correspondence 

July 5, 2022 

 

A. DEP letter - NTCRA Tanker Truck Rollover Sites 
B. DEP letter - PFAS Remedial Investigation Tank Truck Rollover Sites 
C. DEP letter - draft work plan J-2 Range PFAS sampling 
D. DEP letter – draft work plan J-3 Range Confirmatory PFAS sampling 
E. HNTB letter re Scenic Highway 
F. Xfinity channel update 



 

 
 

 

 

 

Charles D. Baker 
Governor 
 
Karyn E. Polito 
Lieutenant Governor 

 

Bethany A. Card 
Secretary 

 
Martin Suuberg 
Commissioner 

 

This information is available in alternate format. Contact Glynis Bugg at 617-348-4040. 
TTY# MassRelay Service 1-800-439-2370 

MassDEP Website: www.mass.gov/dep 
Printed on Recycled Paper 

 

 June 17, 2022 

 
 

Air Force Civil Engineer Center/JBCC 
ATTN:  Rose Forbes 
Remediation Program Manager 
322 East Inner Road 
Otis ANG Base 
Massachusetts 02542  

RE: BOURNE - BWSC 
Release Tracking Number: 4-0000037 
Joint Base Cape Cod (JBCC) 
Draft Action Memorandum Amendment 
Non-Time Critical Removal Action 
Replace Residential Drinking Water Wells 
with Municipal Water, Tanker Truck 
Rollover Sites - RCL, Comment 
  

Dear Ms. Forbes: 
 
The Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection (MassDEP) has reviewed the Air Force Civil 
Engineer Center responses dated May 18, 2022 (the RCL) to MassDEP comments issued for the document 
“Draft Action Memorandum Amendment Non-Time Critical Removal Action Replace Residential 
Drinking Water Wells with Municipal Water, Tanker Truck Rollover Sites” dated March 2022 (the Draft 
Action Memo).    
 
MassDEP has no further comments on the Draft Action Memo and no comments on the RCL. 
 
Please incorporate this letter into the Administrative Record for the Tanker Truck Rollover Sites 
Groundwater Operable Unit.  If you have any questions regarding this matter, please contact me at (508) 
946-2871 or Elliott Jacobs at (508) 946-2786.  

Sincerely,  
 
 

 
Leonard J. Pinaud, Chief                                                                                     
Federal Site Management  
Bureau of Waste Site Cleanup 

P/ej 
 
Ec: Upper Cape Boards of Selectmen                                                                                                                           

Upper Cape Boards of Health  
JBCC Cleanup Team 
MassDEP Boston/Southeast Region 



 

 
 
 

 

 

Charles D. Baker 

Governor 

 

Karyn E. Polito 

Lieutenant Governor 

 

Bethany A. Card 

Secretary 

 

Martin Suuberg 

Commissioner 

 

This information is available in alternate format. Contact Glynis Bugg at 617-348-4040. 

TTY# MassRelay Service 1-800-439-2370 

MassDEP Website: www.mass.gov/dep 
Printed on Recycled Paper 

 

June 22, 2022 
 
Air Force Civil Engineer Center/JBCC     RE:          BOURNE – BWSC 
Attn: Rose Forbes         Release Tracking Number: 4-0000037 
Remediation Program Manager        Joint Base Cape Cod (JBCC) 
322 East Inner Road         Draft Remedial Investigation Report for 
Otis ANG Base, Massachusetts 02542       Per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances at                           
       Tanker Truck Rollover Sites – RCL,     
                                                                                                         Comments 
 
Dear Ms. Forbes: 
 
The Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection (MassDEP) has reviewed the Air Force Civil 
Engineer Center (AFCEC) response to comments letter (RCL) dated May 23, 2022 in response to MassDEP 
comments dated April 14, 2022 for the document “Draft Remedial Investigation Report for Per- and 
Polyfluoroalkyl Substances at Tanker Truck Rollover Sites, Joint Base Cape Cod, Massachusetts” dated 
March 2022 (the TTRS RI).  The TTRS RI presents the findings of the Remedial Investigation (RI) for per- and 
polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) at the Tanker Truck Rollover Sites at Joint Base Cape Cod.  MassDEP offers 
the following comments on the RCL. 
 
1. MassDEP Page-specific Comment #2: 

The text indicates “Soil results were screened against the SSLs for a child resident (ingestion and 
dermal contact) exposure scenario (Table 1-1) and a preliminary estimated soil-to-groundwater 
leaching value of 4 µg/kg for PFOS, the dominant PFAS detected at TTRS (see Section 3.2 for 
derivation of the leaching value).”  On October 2, 2020, MassDEP published final regulations 
establishing a Massachusetts Maximum Contaminant Level (MMCL) for drinking water, and prior to 
this, on December 27, 2019, MassDEP promulgated groundwater standards under the Massachusetts 
Contingency Plan (the MCP – 310 CMR 40.0000) for the sum of six per- and polyfluoroalkyl substances 
(PFAS): perfluorooctanesulfonic acid (PFOS), perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA), perfluorohexane sulfonic 
acid (PFHxS), perfluorononanoic acid (PFNA), perfluoroheptanoic acid (PFHpA), and 
perfluorodecanoic acid (PFDA).  The MMCL and the MCP Method 1 GW-1 Standard (GW-1), which is 
for groundwater that is or likely to be a source of drinking water, is 20 nanograms per liter (ng/L) for 
what is referred to as the PFAS6, for the sum of six PFAS compounds. 

 
Additionally, on December 27, 2019, MassDEP promulgated MCP Method 1 soil standards for six per- 
and polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS), including: PFOS, PFOA, PFHxS, PFNA, PFHpA, and PFDA.  The 
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MCP Method 1 S-1/S-2/S-3/GW-1 soil standards were developed for soils where the groundwater is 
classified as GW-1 in the MCP and are based upon the soil to groundwater leaching potential for each 
PFAS regulated by the MCP.  For soils located in areas designated as GW-1, the PFAS soil standards 
are identical for each soil category since they are based upon the potential for soil contamination to 
impact groundwater that is or potentially a source of drinking water at concentrations greater than 
the MCP GW-1 groundwater standard and the MMCL. 

 
The MCP Method 1 S-1/S-2/S-3/GW-1 soil standards are equivalent to 0.3 µg/kg (parts per billion) for 
PFDA and PFHxS, 0.32 µg/kg for PFNA, 0.5 µg/kg for PFHpA, 0.72 µg/kg for PFOA, and 2 µg/kg for 
PFOS.  MassDEP requests the AFCEC consider the MCP Method 1 S-1/S-2/S-3/GW-1 soil standards 
when evaluating PFAS leaching potential given the likelihood for PFAS-contaminated soils in the TTRS.  

 
MassDEP notes that MCP Method 1 soil standards consider both the risks associated with direct 
contact with contaminated soil and the potential for soil contamination to leach to groundwater.  The 
MCP allows for modification or elimination of the leaching component of the MCP Method 1 soil 
standards through a MCP Method 2 risk assessment considering site-specific information, such as the 
on-going lysimeter evaluation at TTRS source area #1.  The direct contact-exposure component of the 
MCP Method 1 soil standard may not be revised by Method 2.  The MCP requires the applicable MCP 
Method 2 soil standard to be the lower of either the leaching based soil concentration derived from 
site-specific information, or the direct contact soil standard.  MassDEP notes that the direct contact 
soil standard is 300 µg/kg for S-1 soils and 400 µg/kg for S-2 and S-3 soils for each of the six PFAS 
regulated by the MCP. 

 
MassDEP notes that the extent of soil contamination greater than the MCP Method 1 PFAS S-1/S-2/S-
3/GW-1 soil standards is only marginally greater than the extent of soil impacted by PFOS greater than 
the AFCEC’s preliminary estimated soil-to groundwater leaching value of 4 µg/kg for PFOS as indicated 
by Figure 3-3; Extent of Soil Contamination Tanker Truck Rollover #1 and 3-4; Extent of Soil 
Contamination Tanker Truck Rollover #2 of the TTRS RI.  Very few TTRS soil samples exceeded the 
MCP direct contact soil standards for PFAS. 

 
AFCEC Response to MassDEP Page-specific Comment #2: 
According to the MassDEP Response to Public Comment on the 2019 Proposed PFAS-Related 
Amendments to the Massachusetts Contingency Plan, 310 CMR 40.000 and the MassDEP Summary of 
MCP PFAS Changes Based on Public Comment 2019-12-13 the S-1/GW-1 soil standards for PFAS6 are 
based on the 90th percentile for background soil concentration data obtained from Vermont and not 
based on the science and/or modeling of the leaching of PFAS from soil in the vadose zone to the 
underlying groundwater.  Therefore, screening the PFAS soil data against the MCP Method 1 PFAS S-
1/S-2/S-3/GW-1 standards to evaluate leachability has no technical basis.   

 
As noted in the RI report (Appendix F), AFCEC calculated a preliminary site-specific leaching value for 
PFOS, which is the primary PFAS reported in TTRS soil, to estimate the extent of impacted soils at each 
source area that may be acting as an ongoing source to groundwater contamination.  Therefore, the 
extent of contamination presented in the RI adequately identifies areas of impacted soil at TTRS that 
is suitable for use in costing alternatives in the Feasibility Study.  AFCEC is aware that a study to 
establish background PFAS concentrations in Massachusetts is in process.  The results of that study 
may have some relevance at JBCC.  A remedial goal for PFAS in soil will be evaluated as part of the 
CERCLA process in the upcoming FS and/or subsequent CERCLA documents and this value will take 
into consideration the state of the science for PFAS fate and transport (which is complex and fast-



Release Tracking Number 4-0000037  Page 3 of 4 

 

evolving), the results of any PFAS background evaluations for Massachusetts (if available), the results 
of the lysimeter testing that is in process at TTRS, and any state and federal regulatory guidance in 
place at the time these CERCLA documents are finalized. 

 
MassDEP Additional Comment: 
The AFCEC states on page 3-4 of the TTRS RI, “The preliminary estimated soil-to-groundwater 
leaching value of 4 µg/kg was used to delineate an initial estimate of the extent of PFOS 
contamination in soil.  However, it is noted that the dilution attenuation factor approach used in 
the EPA soil-to-groundwater migration model was developed to evaluate impacts to groundwater 
from petroleum, solvent and metals soil contamination.  Due to the emerging science related to 
PFAS, the soil retention mechanisms for PFAS are not fully understood (Anderson 2021).  Therefore, 
AFCEC is completing a lysimeter pilot test at TTRS that involves collecting vadose-zone pore-water 
samples at several locations with varying PFOS soil concentrations.  The data obtained from this 
lysimeter pilot test will be used to evaluate the PFAS concentrations in soil that may constitute a 
continuing source to groundwater at TTRS.  This information will be used to further refine the extent 
of soil contamination at TTRS, if needed, and may be helpful in establishing site-specific cleanup 
values for soil at TTRS during the FS.”  Be advised that MassDEP will not consider the TTRS RI to be 
complete until the extent of PFAS contaminated soil at the TTRS-1 source areas is either delineated 
to the MCP Method 1 soil standards for GW-1 for each of the six PFAS regulated by the MCP, or, 
delineated to site-specific leaching values developed in accordance with MCP Method 2 40.0985: 
Determination of Method 2 Soil Standards Considering Leaching Potential.  The AFCEC lysimeter pilot 
test at TTRS may provide information useful for the development of site-specific leaching values.  
Please note that this comment also applies to the AFCEC responses to MassDEP page-specific 
comments #3, #4, #5, #9 and #11 of MassDEP’s April 14, 2022 TTRS RI comment letter. 

 
2. MassDEP Page-specific Comment #12: 

The text states “In support of the FS, it is recommended that: The on-going lysimeter evaluation at 
TTRS source area #1 be continued to develop a site-specific soil-to-groundwater leaching value for 
PFAS with a target concentration of 0.02 µg/L in groundwater (i.e., the PFAS6 MMCL); A potential 
complete exposure pathway from PFAS contaminated groundwater to shellfish in Hen Cove and 
Red Brook Harbor has been identified (Figure 4-1).  Shellfish sampling and analysis for PFAS is 
planned to be completed in spring 2022 by AFCEC to evaluate potential risks to human health and 
the environment from consumption of shellfish collected in the areas of TTRS plume discharge.  The 
results of these activities will be documented in the FS.”  MassDEP notes that it more appropriate 
that the site-specific information gained by the AFCEC from the TTRS lysimeter pilot test be 
incorporated into the TTRS RI rather than presented in the TTRS FS as this information will be used to 
further refine the extent of soil contamination at TTRS.  MassDEP also notes that the shellfish sampling 
is necessary to support an evaluation of potential risks to human health and the environment from 
the consumption of shellfish.  The risk assessment section of the TTRS RI is currently incomplete 
without this evaluation and needs to be completed prior to the FS.  The results of the lysimeter pilot 
test and shellfish sampling and risk evaluation should be provided to EPA and MassDEP as soon as 
they are available to facilitate a complete review of the TTRS RI. 

 
AFCEC Response to MassDEP Page-specific Comment #12: 
Please see AFCEC responses to MassDEP Page-Specific Comments No. 2 and 3.  In addition, the Risk 
Assessment presented in the Draft RI acknowledges that shellfish sampling and evaluation for PFAS 
at TTRS is underway and that risks to and from shellfish at TTRS are currently unknown.  However, 
AFCEC is proceeding to evaluate alternatives for a remedy for known risks posed by PFAS in 
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groundwater at TTRS in the forthcoming FS.  The results of AFCEC shellfish sampling and any 
conclusions regarding the potential risks will be documented in a memorandum and incorporated into 
the alternatives analysis in the FS and/or subsequent CERCLA documents for TTRS. 

 
MassDEP Additional Comment: 
It is not sufficient for the AFCEC to state that the risk assessment presented in the Draft RI 
acknowledges that shellfish sampling and evaluation for PFAS at TTRS is underway and that risks to 
and from shellfish at TTRS are currently unknown.  Shellfish sampling has been completed by the 
AFCEC and the sampling data are currently available.  The AFCEC should revise the TTRS RI to 
incorporate the sampling data into the risk assessment.  The risk assessment section of the TTRS RI is 
currently incomplete without this evaluation and needs to be completed prior to the TTRS FS.  
MassDEP will complete a review of the TTRS RI when the AFCEC provides a revised TTRS RI with a 
completed risk assessment.   
 
In addition, the site-specific information gained with the TTRS lysimeter pilot test should also be 
incorporated into the TTRS RI rather than presented in the TTRS FS as this information will be used to 
further define the extent of soil contamination at TTRS.  The nature and extent of contamination must 
be fully assessed and evaluated in the TTRS RI prior to evaluating remedial alternatives and completing 
the TTRS FS. 
 
The results of the lysimeter pilot test, the shellfish sampling and a completed risk assessment should 
be provided to EPA and MassDEP as soon as they are available to facilitate a complete review of the 
TTRS RI.   

 
Please incorporate this letter into the Administrative Record for the Tanker Truck Rollover Sites 
groundwater operable unit.  If you have any questions regarding this matter, please contact me at (508) 
946-2871 or Elliott Jacobs at (508) 946-2786.  
 

Sincerely,  
 
 

 
Leonard J. Pinaud, Chief                                                                                     
Federal Site Management  
Bureau of Waste Site Cleanup 

P/ej 
 
Ec: Upper Cape Boards of Selectmen                                                                                                                           

Upper Cape Boards of Health  
JBCC Cleanup Team 
MassDEP Boston/Southeast Region 
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                                                                                                June 21, 2022 
 
 
Impact Area Groundwater Study Program                     RE:         BOURNE – BWSC 
ATTN:  Mr. Shawn Cody, Program Manager                                 Release Tracking Number: 4-0015031 
1807 West Outer Road                                                                     Joint Base Cape Cod (JBCC) 
Camp Edwards, MA 02542                                                               Draft Work Plan J-2 Range Northern 
                                                                                                               PFAS Evaluation, Comments 
 
 
Dear Mr. Cody:    
 
The Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection (MassDEP) has reviewed the document 
“Draft Work Plan J-2 Range Northern PFAS Evaluation” (the Work Plan) dated May 2022.  The Work Plan 
presents the Impact Area Groundwater Study Program proposal to collect additional groundwater samples 
for per- and polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) analyses to refine the conceptual site model for PFAS identified 
within the J-2 Northern Range groundwater operable unit at Joint Base Cape Cod.  MassDEP offers the 
following comments on the Work Plan. 
 
1. Figure 3, J-2 Northern Range Cross Section B-B’ Distribution of PFAS6 in Groundwater:  

MassDEP recommends that the 330 and 613 designations for monitoring wells MW-330 and MW-613 
on cross-section B- B’ be placed in parentheses to avoid confusion with the PFAS6 detections in these 
wells. 

 
2. Appendix, Responses to Regulator Reviews of Draft Technical Memorandum J-2 Range Northern PFAS 

Evaluation April 2022: 
MassDEP accepts the IAGWSP responses MassDEP’s comments on the Draft Technical Memorandum 
J-2 Range Northern PFAS Evaluation dated April 2022.  

 
Please incorporate this letter into the Administrative Record for the J-2 Northern Range groundwater 

operable unit.  If you have any questions regarding this matter, please contact me at (508) 946-2871 or 

Elliott Jacobs at (508) 946-2786.  
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Sincerely,  
 
 

 
Leonard J. Pinaud, Chief                                                                                     
Federal Site Management  
Bureau of Waste Site Cleanup 
 

P/ej 
 
Ec: Upper Cape Boards of Selectmen                                                                                                                           

Upper Cape Boards of Health  
JBCC Cleanup Team 
MassDEP Boston/Southeast Region 
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Karyn E. Polito 

Lieutenant Governor 

 

Bethany A. Card 

Secretary 

 

Martin Suuberg 

Commissioner 
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                                                                                               June 21, 2022 
 
Impact Area Groundwater Study Program                     RE:         BOURNE – BWSC 
ATTN:  Mr. Shawn Cody, Program Manager                                 Release Tracking Number: 4-0015031 
1807 West Outer Road                                                                     Joint Base Cape Cod (JBCC) 
Camp Edwards, MA 02542                                                               Draft Work Plan J-3 Range Confirmatory 
                                                                                                              PFAS Sampling, Comments 
Dear Mr. Cody:    
 
The Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection (MassDEP) has reviewed the document 
“Draft Work Plan J-3 Range Confirmatory PFAS Sampling” (the Work Plan) dated May 2022.  The Work 
Plan presents the Impact Area Groundwater Study Program proposal to collect additional groundwater 
samples for per- and polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) analyses to refine the conceptual site model for PFAS 
identified within the J-3 Range groundwater operable unit at Joint Base Cape Cod.   
 
MassDEP has no comments on the responses to MassDEP comments on the Draft Technical Memorandum 
J-3 Range Confirmatory PFAS Sampling dated April 2022 and has no comments on the Work Plan.  
 
Please incorporate this letter into the Administrative Record for the J-3 Range groundwater operable unit.  
If you have any questions regarding this matter, please contact me at (508) 946-2871 or Elliott Jacobs at 
(508) 946-2786. 

Sincerely,  
 
 

 
Leonard J. Pinaud, Chief                                                                                     
Federal Site Management  

P/ej        Bureau of Waste Site Cleanup 
 
Ec: Upper Cape Boards of Selectmen                                                                                                                           

Upper Cape Boards of Health  
JBCC Cleanup Team 
MassDEP Boston/Southeast Region
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